NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JULY 16, 2010
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:02 a.m., Friday, July 16, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:02 a.m., Friday, July 16, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez, and Christine Hall.  Board member participating via phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Christine Hall led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he regrets not being able to attend in person, but is happy that he is at least able to participate by phone.
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been enjoying her summer, but as a teacher is already beginning to plan and organize for the upcoming school year. She stated she was able to participate in two task force meetings at the ECP on July 15th and feels that they were very productive.  President McAninch stated that she is looking forward to Caroline Benavidez keeping the board current on the business of the task force.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she recently attended the NFB National Convention in Dallas, Texas.  She stated that it was an excellent convention with a large focus on education.  She stated that Fred Schroeder gave a wonderful presentation, which is now available for review on-line.  She stated that she sent the link for the presentation to Superintendent Lyle.  David Baland and Alicia McAninch asked Christine Hall to provide the link to them as well.   
David Baland – Welcomed everyone.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that Christine Hall and herself participated in the interviews for the Director of the NMSBVI Foundation, and stated that they received resumes for some very good candidates.  She stated that she is getting ready to attend the National AER Conference in Little Rock, AR.  She stated that they will be having sessions on education, O&M, and rehabilitation.  Jeff Killebrew, NMSBVI Math and Science Teacher, and inventor and developer of SC2 will be presenting his education tool at the convention.  She stated that she will have the pleasure of introducing Jeff Killebrew to the National AER Conference attendees.  
V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we need to call the contract auditor at 10:30 a.m. for the Audit Entrance Conference portion of Executive Session.  There were no other time sensitive agenda items or recommended changes to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 27, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 27, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that the report that she submitted to the Board indicates that Design Group of Albuquerque has taken over the planning lease for the land adjacent to the ECP.  She stated that the group calls itself the Design Group, however their actual name is Titan Development.  She stated that she has nothing to add to her report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions. 
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – May 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for May 2010.  She stated that the May report reflects that our investments are holding their own.  She stated that she did want to point out to the Board that during the 2009-2010 fiscal year we only withdrew $500,000.00 from the quasi-endowment funds.  We had anticipated that we would have to withdraw $1 million, but through good fiscal management we were able to decrease that total amount by half.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – May 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for May 2010.  She stated that all departments are still within their approved budgets.  She stated that the report does reflect that some of our departments still have a high balance.  She stated that that is because several of our coordinators/directors tend to be fairly frugal throughout the year and wait until we near the end of the fiscal year before they make one-time large purchases.  This helps them to ensure that they have the necessary funds to meet all needs throughout the school year.  She stated that the June 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Report, which will be presented to the Board in September 2010, will accurately reflect the budget balances at the end of the 2009-2010 fiscal year.  After reviewing the presented report Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the May 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – May 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for May 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – May 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for May 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – May 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for May 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.

9:14  a.m. to 10:46 p.m., July 16, 2010

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:14 a.m., Friday, July 16, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues including update on Notice of Appeal relating to Braille issues, and update on Independent Arbitrator Hearing Relating to Non-Contract Renewal; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:46 a.m., Friday, July 16, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues including update on Notice of Appeal relating to Braille issues, and update on Independent Arbitrator Hearing Relating to Non-Contract Renewal; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.  Regent Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Sandra Renteria for the position of Registered Nurse at an hourly wage of $29.21.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Amy Krzeszewski for the position of Occupational Therapist at an hourly wage of $31.11.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire MarJane Glazebrook for the position of Registered Nurse at an hourly wage of $29.21.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Yvonne Roll for the position of Early Childhood Program Preschool Teacher at an annual salary of $33,031.06 pending the results of the second face-to-face interview.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Vicki Buchignani for the position of Itinerant Teacher at an annual salary of $53,509.64.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Research Initiatives.


Tabled for a future presentation.

X.
Policies and Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 464.  She stated that this policy has been brought to the Board in the past, however the policy revision was tabled pending review by Regent Benavidez so that she can provide her valuable input to the discussion.  Caroline Benavidez stated that as she read through the policy she realized that there was a lot of language in the policy that pertains to the way the Personnel Prep Program was set up, where it was allowable to have people functioning in a teaching position while they were being trained in the program.  This may need to be changed.  She stated that there was a little bit of clarification needed in the area of the scholarship.  She stated that according to the proposed policy the scholarship is very clearly directed to people who are already in the field.  The idea was to get school districts to support someone who would enroll in the program and get the training so that they could work with their blind/visually impaired students.  She stated that she feels that the scholarship should remain in the policy, but feels that we need to clarify how it is stated.  She stated that she feels that it is important that the policy is clear that people who are currently teaching do not teach TVI until they have completed the program.  In the past the student could teach TVI while they were enrolled in the program.  Superintendent Lyle explained that the presented policy states, under Section 3. Eligibility, that the scholarship is for practicing educators who want to become Teachers of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  It is set up so that school districts could identify a member of their teaching staff as their TVI choice.  The school district would probably use the teaching staff in a tandem position if we there was a mentor in place.  This does not keep someone who is just interested in the TVI course from taking the course, but it does keep them from obtaining the scholarship.  The scholarship, as it stands, is only for certified staff who want to continue their education and become TVI certified.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the way the new license is, you cannot be a certified staff who is not licensed in TVI.  You cannot get the license in TVI until the coursework is completed.  In the past, a Special Education certified teacher could enroll in the course and while taking the course could be teaching TVI.  They did not know Braille, had no methodology classes, etc.  Under the new requirements a teacher would not be able to teach TVI until the teacher gets the TVI licensure.  She stated that the provisions in the policy need to be tweaked a little because they are based on the old approval requirements, rather than what is now in place with PED.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we also need to look at what we will be funding.  Will we be funding an entire Bachelors program, or just the TVI part?  Superintendent Lyle stated that we do not currently fund a graduate degree, we fund only the portion of the degree that pertains specifically to the TVI coursework.  She suggested that we do the same thing when a Bachelor program is available.  A student will be responsible for all of their coursework and NMSBVI would pick up the cost of the TVI coursework.  We need to ensure that we confine funding to the vision impairment piece, which is our mission.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we may need to look at the language throughout the policy to ensure that it follows the new regulations for licensure.  She stated that the presented policy also changes the period of time that a scholarship recipient must commit to teach/serve New Mexico’s student from 5 years to 3 years. President McAninch asked when the 3 year commitment went into effect.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the 3 year commitment requirement cannot go into effect until approved by the Board of Regents through adoption of a revision to this policy.  She stated that she has had a conversation with Caroline Benavidez about waiting on the revision to this policy until several things shake down at the university level.  However, she stated that she feels that it is critical to get the policy approved as presented so that the 3 year commitment requirement can go into effect.  She stated that the 5 year commitment is a stumbling block when it comes to enrolling students.  She stated the criteria as outlined in the policy will work for now, with the exception of the commitment period.  President McAninch stated that she feels that the Board can approve the revision as it is presented to the Board at this meeting, then the policy can be further revised as needed and brought back to the board for adoption of subsequent revisions.  David Baland stated that paragraph 3.c., under Eligibility, states that other persons who are not presently working for a school district or agency, but have the education background to meet university enrollment requirements, are eligible for the Personnel Prep Program.  However, paragraph 5.b. under Application requires the application package include an endorsement from the home school district or agency that they understand the stipulation regarding the revision of the job description.  He stated that an interested party who is not presently working for a district or agency would not be able to meet the application requirements.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the confusion is with eligibility for the program and eligibility for the scholarship.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does see the contradiction pointed out by David Baland.  Caroline Benavidez stated that there are currently candidates in the program who are VI professionals, and we want to have them in the program.  The Commission for the Blind is paying for these people to attend the program.  The objection that they are having is that these people cannot work as a teacher under the new licensure rules, and can only take one class at a time.  These people may qualify for scholarship, but there is the scholarship rule that requires them to be employed by a school district or agency.  Superintendent Lyle stated that paragraph 5.b. is an impediment to people entering the program.  She stated that it was placed in the policy so that we could have “buy in” from the school districts.  Since 2008 it is questionable whether it has helped us to get teachers into the program.  She stated that she does not feel that that requirement has helped.  She stated that perhaps what we need to do is require a letter of intent from the applicant saying that they intend to work within New Mexico for the 3 year commitment period.  Our commitment is with the applicant, not with the school districts.  She recommended that paragraph 5.b. be completely removed from the policy.  It will then become the applicant’s responsibility to get employment as a teacher after they graduate.  David Baland stated that the stipulation could require an endorsement if the applicant works for a school district or agency.  If the applicant does not work for a school district then they would be required to attach a letter of commitment to their application packet.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in reality the school districts should not be required to make the commitment, the commitment should be at the level of the applicant/student.  She recommended that paragraph 5.b. be removed from the policy.  If we are removing the commitment from the school district we need to also remove paragraph 4.a. and b. from the Stipulations section as it also addresses commitment from the school district.  Commitment should be clearly placed on the shoulders of the applicant/student.  President McAninch stated that it is apparent that further revision to this policy is necessary.  However, she understands that it is important that the policy revision, as presented at this meeting, be approved so that the 3 year commitment stipulation can go into effect immediately.  The NMSBVI administration can then work on further revisions to the policy and present another policy revision to the Board in September 2010.  The other members of the Board of Regents agreed with the recommendation to approve the policy revision as presented so that the 3 years commitment stipulation can go into effect without delay.  This will be helpful in our efforts to recruit students into the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will rewrite the policy and have Caroline Benavidez review it before it is brought back to the Board for approval.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or concerns regarding the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464.  There were no further questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program that reflects that the service commitment for scholarship recipients is for a period of 3 years versus 5 years.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 501, Locally Approved Credit.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 501.  She stated that the Board has the authority to create course work that is required for NMSBVI students.  Past Boards have created several.  She stated that her initial reason or revising this policy was to change the Life Competencies class to a Life Skills class.  The Life Competencies class was a single class that was only required for school seniors. She stated that because Life Skills and the expanded core curriculum have been reworked, one year of the course is often not enough for a student to achieve competency.  For that reason she proposed that Life Competencies be changed to Life Skills, and that the scope of the course be expanded to include 9th thru 12th grade students.  She stated that in addition to the preceding change we have an approved course titled Tech Lab which should be changed to Assistive Technology so that the course name more accurately reflects the scope of the course work.  She stated that a small change to the criteria required for approving courses for elective credit toward graduation requires that a course must include evidence of assessment that determines mastery of skills.  The criteria that requires goals for courses must focus on student performance has been removed as it is redundant.  All of our courses should focus on student performance.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 501, Locally Approved Credit, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 504, Compulsory School Attendance.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 504.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect the current statutory authority of NMAC 6.10.8.6.  She stated that no other changes were made to the policy.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 504, Compulsory School Attendance, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 504.5, Attendance Required for Credit.

Superintendent Lyle presented proposed NMSBVI Policy 504.5.  She stated that it became apparent that we needed this policy after repeated difficulties last school year with school attendance, and questions regarding how much school could be missed before it impacts course credit eligibility.  She stated that it was recognized that we needed a policy to address the minimum attendance requirements necessary for course credit.  This policy outlines those requirements.  She outlined the required minimum school attendance and its impact on course credit.  Caroline Benavidez asked if attendance records are checked periodically to ensure that the minimum attendance requirements are being met.  Superintendent Lyle stated that attendance records are reviewed almost daily, so that students violating the minimum requirements, or who appear in danger of violating the minimum requirements, can be quickly identified and preventative measures can be put into place in an effort to avoid attendance issues.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the proposed policy.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 504.5, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 506, Non-Resident Attendance.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 506.  She stated that this policy required a revision because the old policy restricted our services to only students who are residents of New Mexico.  This restriction would not allow us to provide services to students from Mexico or from El Paso on a fee for service structure.  Revision to this policy would give us more flexibility in our efforts to provide services to students who are blind and/or visually impaired.  The policy revision does stipulate that a limited number of qualifying students outside of New Mexico may also receive services if a Joint Powers Agreement between the district and NMSBVI is developed that carefully describes the fee for service structure of the agreement.  David Baland asked if this would impact the number of New Mexico students that we could provides services to.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it would not limit the number of New Mexico students as we would only provide services to students outside of New Mexico if we have room for them.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 506, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 512.  She stated that some areas of this policy were moved around in an effort to make the policy more clear.  She reviewed the areas that were moved.  She stated that paragraph 2.c. General, stated that “Many blind people read Braille at more than 200 words per minute.”  She stated that this subparagraph states an interesting fact, however it is fairly irrelevant and should be removed from the policy.  She recommended that the following be put in its place:  “Students can acquire Braille skills that will make them competitive in the employment market.”  The primary reason for revising this policy was that it required everyone on campus, who could cognitively learn to read, be required to have Braille instruction.  She stated that that is not how NMSBVI practices; we actually use an assessment to determine if Braille instruction is needed.  We have a hand full of students who are at NMSBVI because of the technology needs related to low vision.  Caroline Benavidez stated that because they are our students we have the obligation to determine if Braille is not appropriate.  That is how IDEA reads and she feels that it is important that we site that in the policy. Superintendent Lyle stated that IDEA is referenced at the beginning of the policy.  After discussion it was decided to include the IDEA reference at the end of the last paragraph of page 1, where it indicates that an assessment will be conducted to determine if a student does not need Braille.  Superintendent Lyle stated that paragraph 3.1 has been revised to specify that all literacy decisions would be based on a current Learning Media Assessment, and that student will participate in short-cycle assessments throughout the year to assess all aspects of Braille knowledge.  She stated that a number of items have been removed from page 2 of the policy as these items were moved to paragraph 2 on page 1 of the policy.  After her review of all of the revisions she pointed out that the revision to NMSBVI Policy 512 now accurately reflects our practice and meets or exceeds the requirements of IDEA.   The revised policy is much more clear and concise.  Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented revision to NMSBVI Policy 512.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 620, Transportation and Feeder Mileage.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 620.  She stated that this policy was revised to clarify when NMSBVI would provide transportation for a student from their home to the campus and return, when transportation was outside of the normal transportation calendar.  In addition some clarification to the feeder mileage reimbursement was written into the policy.  This policy has been written to ensure that parents bear some of the responsibility for ensuring that their child attends school on a regular basis without undue absences due to transportation restrictions.  She pointed out that this policy applies to the Alamogordo residential campus, not the Early Childhood Program campus.  President McAninch asked if the feeder mileage information was included in the Student/Parent Handbook.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the contents of this policy have been included in the Student/Parent Handbook.  Superintendent Lyle stated that a statement was included in the revised policy that allows NMSBVI to recover any unpaid fees from a parent/guardian prior to the payment of any mileage compensation fees.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the recommended policy revision.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 620, Transportation and Feeder Mileage, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 507.  She stated that this policy was revised to include a statement requiring the review of student referral paperwork by the NMSBVI Admissions Committee whose role is to ensure appropriate placement of referred students.  Caroline Benavidez asked about behavior students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that page 2 of the policy contains a section that states that enrollment may be postponed until a student’s behavior has stabilized if a significant portion of a student’s day is involved in negative behavior or de-escalation intervention. It goes onto state that following placement at NMSBVI, if a student’s behavior significantly escalates and does not decrease in a reasonable period of time, placement will be re-evaluated by the IEP team to determine whether the distance from a student’s supportive home environment is detrimental to their wellbeing.  The policy also states that students who have had a psychiatric crisis within the last 6 months must have clearance from their medical psychologist or their psychiatrist who will determine whether or not the student is stable enough to attend a residential school. The policy requires that students with current prescriptions for psychotropic medication must take the medications as prescribed. Caroline Benavidez stated that she likes the content of the policy and feels that it is important that school districts are aware of this policy so that district IEP teams are aware of the content prior to conducting an IEP, or at the beginning of an IEP for placement at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if we are aware that a district is contemplating a student placement at NMSBVI we will send the placement policy to them for their review prior to the IEP, and for a point of reference during the IEP.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the recommended policy revision.  There were no other comments or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to the information contained in the presented report she would like to bring to the Board’s attention that new hire April Gollon is listed under the Family Infant Toddler Program when she should be listed as a new hire for the Outreach Program.  She stated that Dr. Jackie Wood has retired effective June 30, 2010, but was not listed on the presented report.  She stated that she has nothing further to add but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Board with an update of the NMSBVI Programs.  Danette Fuller, Director of Students Services for the Residential Campus briefed the Board on the programs and changes to the Residential Program in Alamogordo, including the goals for the 2010-2011 school year, with focus on the accreditation review which is scheduled for February 2011.  Another important area of focus is increased contact with parent/guardian’s throughout the school year.  We anticipate beginning the 2010-2011 school year with 45 students on the Residential Campus which includes 6 preschoolers.  President McAninch asked who will be the teacher for the preschool program.  Danette Fuller stated that Mary Vaughn will be the preschool program teacher.  In preparation for her new class Mary Vaughn came up to the ECP and spent a week in their classrooms, which was very helpful to her.  Superintendent Lyle stated that at this time we anticipate 45 students for the 2010-2011 school year, but that number could easily be higher.  She stated that at least 2/3 of our students have been transitioned back to their school districts.  So the anticipated 45 students for the 2010-2011 school year will be primarily made up of new students.  We will teach these new student’s the skills that they need to be successful in their home school districts and transition them back as well.  President McAninch stated that she enjoyed seeing that Danette Fuller and Superintendent Lyle relied on input from the teaching staff to determine what worked this past school year, and what did not, and established the 2010-2011 goals and focus based on their input.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is the process that is used for all programs.  She stated that we make a point of stopping at the end of every year and looking back at the year to see what worked and what did not work.  This is crucial to our process of program improvement.  Our changes are grounded in research and our own practices/experiences.  Valerie Tiensvold and Caroline Benavidez provided the Board with a brief overview of the work of the statewide Vision Services Taskforce that had its first meeting on July 15, 2010.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that the taskforce consists of Special Education Directors who have provided services within their own school district, and Special Education Directors from districts that are struggling to provide services.  She stated that she was a little nervous prior to the first meeting, but the first meeting clearly showed that everyone came with the same agenda which was to determine how to best serve our students with visual impairments.  The participants openly talked about what works, and what does not work, at all levels from the schools to the State Department of Education.  The meeting was attended by a good cross-representation including the NM Public Education Department, Albuquerque Public Schools, Special Education Directors from various districts, as well as representation from NMSBVI, including our Board of Regents who was represented by Caroline Benavidez.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that everyone in attendance was very complimentary of NMSBVI.  They acknowledged that NMSBVI provides partnership with them whenever they called.  Our response to their requests was prompt, and that everything that we are doing is contributing to their efforts.  She stated that at the end of the meeting a list had been developed of things that need to be worked on, to include communication, funding, etc.  Everyone walked away from the meeting understanding that the purpose of the task force is to come up with a plan on how we can better serve our students with visual impairments, and that includes NMSBVI, the school districts, the Public Education Department, and the State Department of Education.  She stated that the next meeting the Vision Taskforce is scheduled for September 22, 2010.  The agenda for that meeting is discussion on how the school districts can best provide vision services to students.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the areas that the task force identified as problem areas are very large.  Communicating within the state from the top state agencies down to the little guys who are spread out across the state is a challenge that needs some attention.  She reviewed the topics that were discussed and stated that everyone was in agreement on the problem areas.  The taskforce then began to brain storm ideas to address the problem areas.  It was all very exciting to see everyone on the same sheet of music.  She stated that she was impressed at how smoothly the first taskforce meeting went considering the variety of professionals in attendance and the agencies that they represented.  President McAninch stated that she does not see that the southern end of the state was represented on the taskforce.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that due to difficulties experienced in the northern end of the state it was felt that the initial taskforce meeting would focus on that end of the state and that the taskforce would grow to include both ends of the state.  She stated that she feels that it is important that the taskforce be kept to a productive number of people.  Too many representatives will make the taskforce unwieldy.  Superintendent Lyle stated that one thing that came out of the first taskforce meeting, and she expects it will come out of future meetings, is enlightenment on the challenges faced by the school districts and the Public Education Department.  She stated that she thinks everyone walked away with a better understanding of the challenges we all face.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that one of our goals has been to get the Special Education Directors involved.  The Special Education Directors that sit on the Vision Taskforce are very involved.  She stated that we are not leading them, we are partnering with them.  They are the ones that are going to make the decisions based on the input from several diverse interests.  That is a very positive step.  

Caroline Benavidez stated that another task force met immediately following the Vision Taskforce.  A taskforce focusing on quality and comprehensive Braille instruction was put together and met on July 15, 2010.  She stated that she was surprised to find out how many people did not know that there is now a national certification for TVI.  It was good to be able to get that information out to the taskforce members, who will now make sure it gets out to the field.  She stated that because this national certification is in place we can now work that into our Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated the main topic of this taskforce meeting was instructional assistance.  She stated that our challenge is to encourage people who support our students to become more Braille proficient.  NMSBVI has worked that into its structure.  Employees of NMSBVI must become more Braille proficient so that they can be effective in passing these skills to our students.  That is not the standard within school districts around the state.  There was a great deal of discussion on what could be done to raise that standard within the statewide school districts.  She stated that the end result of that taskforce meeting was that all participants agreed that at the very minimum, the taskforce would like to ensure that the state legislature is aware of how Braille is taught and what is currently involved in Braille instruction at the school district level, and what is needed at the school district level to ensure that quality and comprehensive Braille instruction is being provided.  There is a need to raise the awareness of Braille within school district staff and encourage school district staff to seek and obtain quality Braille instruction at the teacher level so that they can bring quality Braille instruction to the students.  She stated that the taskforce also talked about Braille reading standards.  She stated that we need some way to define what students learn, and establish a learning progression.  We need a protocol that can be followed statewide.  She stated that she believes that the only state that has such a protocol is California.  She stated that the taskforce agreed to look at California’s protocol to see if we can use it as a model for New Mexico.  Superintendent Lyle stated that for the next legislative session we are going to ask for a memorial to be passed that will establish a statewide taskforce to look at the efficacy of Braille standards and compensation for Educational Assistants who learn Braille.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she felt the taskforce was attended by a very committed group of professionals who want to commit to improving Braille instruction in New Mexico.  

C.
Educational Plan for Student Success (EPSS).

Danette Fuller presented the NMSBVI Education Plan for Student Success (EPSS) that was prepared and submitted to the NM Public Education Department (PED).  She stated that every year we prepare an updated plan for submission to PED.  She stated that for this year they have changed the general outline of the EPSS.  The EPSS is submitted entirely on-line now and is maintained on-line throughout the school year.  She stated that we submit the EPSS to PED, PED reviews the EPSS, then lets us know if they feel that our submitted EPSS is adequate.  All goals on the EPSS are geared around improving reading and math scores on the Standard Based Assessment (SBA).  She went on to explain the submitted EPSS and reviewed the contents of the tables for Language Usage Short Cycle Assessment (SCA), Math SCA, and Reading SCA.  The scores reflected in the tables are based on the students who actually took the SBA during the 2009-2010 school year, and indicate that our students are improving.  She stated that in summary our goal is to improve our student’s scores.  We will continue to do SCAs three times per year.  The staff have communicated that they want to stay with the three SCAs per year as it gives them information on where they may need to adjust their instruction so that we continue improvement.  She stated that our EPSS goals also revolve around the Continuous Improvement Process of making a plan, following the plan, studying the plan for effectiveness, and adjusting the plan when needed.  The Continuous Improvement Process is also practiced in our classrooms.  She stated that as of this date we have not received feedback from PED regarding the EPSS that is presented to the board at this meeting.  They will provide us feedback once they have completed their review.  President McAninch asked if this is the plan for the 2010-2011 school year.  Danette Fuller stated that this is the plan for the 2010-2011 school year.  She stated that we are required to submit and receive approval of our EPSS prior to the beginning of each school year.  Danette Fuller stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions. 

D.
Alternative Governance Plan.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Alternative Governance Plan for NMSBVI.  She stated that this is required of all schools that do not meet Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP).  She stated that the No Child Left Behind Act requires that by 2014 100% of students must be reading at grade level.  As a special education school this is a goal that is extremely difficult to achieve considering the learning challenges that impact the majority of our students.  The majority of schools with special needs children face the same challenges meeting the 100% goal as we do.  She stated that we are now at the stage where we have to develop a plan that focuses on accountability, teacher quality, parental involvement and evidence-based instruction.  She stated that the three plan options normally available are:  1) Reopen as a public charter school; 2) Replace all/most staff; 3) Implement other major restructuring of the school’s governance with 7 available options including an “Other” option.  Our Alternative Governance Plan for the 2010-2011 school year has been written under Option 3 – Other.  Our plan states that in 2009-2010 NMSBVI piloted a program shift from long-term placements at the residential campus to shorter term placements designed individually to meet a student’s visually related education needs.  Requests for placement focus on specific areas most impacted by a student’s blindness and the need for compensatory skills.   Because our program focus is short term placements designed to meet a student’s visually related educational needs our governance plan for the residential campus must include statewide initiatives.  In 2010-2011, NMSBVI will implement the next phase of its shorter placement plan which includes:  1) Case management of all students by a teacher of the visually impaired; 2) Policy in place requiring all educators to become teachers of the visually impaired  as well as highly qualified in their area of expertise; 3) Programming changes that more closely tie residential life to the life skills program including, but not limited to expansion of leadership in life skills/residential life, shared assessment to look at life skills across settings, shared data and decision making; 4) Restructuring of the school day that will afford opportunities for Braille resource, academic resource and technology support outside of class time; 5) Math and reading tutoring available throughout the school week; 6) Reading specialist, highly skilled math teacher, 2 Braille teachers that are dedicated positions; 7) In order to help students transition successfully to their districts, students will, whenever possible, take a class in an inclusive setting so that accommodations and supports can be utilized with full support from NMSBVI staff; 8) A mentorship program to support school districts’ educators who have a student who is blind/VI is being developed through collaboration with the residential program and Outreach program; and 9) In order to build capacity in local education districts, the school will continue its collaboration with NMSU to prepare educators to be teachers of the visually impaired.  She stated that if the Board approves the recommended Alternative Governance Plan it will be placed on file at the school.  There is no requirement that the plan be submitted to any state or federal agency for review, only that we have a plan in place.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would welcome any input or questions from the Board regarding this proposed plan.  There Board voiced their support for the plan as presented by Superintendent Lyle.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Alternative Governance Plan for 2010-2011 School Year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
FY10 Performance Based Budgeting Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Accountability in Government Act requires that we have measureable objectives that are tied to our budget.  The presented FY10 Performance Based Budgeting Report contains the measureable objectives that were approved previously by the Board.  We have now collected the data for these objectives and incorporated the data into the presented report.  She stated that this is the report on the performance measures that were set by the Board two years ago.  She stated that she does not have any particular areas that need clarification.  She reviewed the contents of the presented report.  She stated that this report, once approved, will be submitted with our budget. 

F.
FY12 Proposed Performance Base Budgeting Measurement Objective Revisions.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Accountability in Government Act requires that we have measureable objectives that are tied to our budget.  The presented FY12 Proposed Performance Base Budgeting Measurement Objective Revisions reflects our reviewed and recommended objectives for FY12.  She stated that Objectives 3, 4, and 6 contain revisions from the past approved objectives.  Objective 3 for the most part remains unchanged with the exception that quality will be measured by the number of trainings attended by staff with follow-up training provided by attendees for other staff, and the performance target is 25 trainings followed by inservice training for staff.  Objective 4 has been rewritten to read “To increase New Mexico school districts’ capacity to serve students who are blind, NMSBVI will increase the number of school districts who receive support from NMSBVI through training, mentorship, technology assistance, low vision clinic support or residential placements for their students.  The Outcome measure for Objective 4 has been revised to read “Increase the number of districts supported by NMSBVI”, and the Performance target has been revised to read “5% over baseline (Baseline data is to be collected during 2011)”.  Objective 6 has been completely rewritten and now reads “To maintain a responsive, pro-active work environment, NMSBVI will ensure through the use of plus/delta type evaluations and review processes currently in place, that every member of the NMSBVI community has multiple opportunities for their individual voice to be heard.”  The Outcome measure for Objective 6 has changed to “% of regularly scheduled meetings and one-time events that utilize feedback via review process”.  The Performance target for Objective 6 has changed to “Plus/delta forms used a minimum of twice yearly for each standing committee; 75% use for one-time events.”  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the FY12 Proposed Performance Based Budgeting Measurement Objective revision, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
NMSBVI Deficiency Upgrades.

Superintendent Lyle presented a Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for NMSBVI Campus-Wide Deficiencies Upgrades at a total projected budget of $2.9 million.  She stated that this project addresses residential campus deficiencies in the areas of fire alarm systems, building egress issues, HVAC upgrades, heating issues, structural damage, roof repair and/or replacement, domestic water line replacement, and concrete replacement. All of these deficiencies were identified by NMSBVI and Public Schools Finance Authority (PSFA).  If approved this project will begin in December 2010 with a target completion date of August 2012.  If approved by the NMSBVI Board of Regents this project will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department and the Board of Finance for their review and approval.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for NMSBVI Campus-Wide Deficiencies Upgrades at a total projected budget of $2.9 million, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
5 Year Plan Revision.

Superintendent Lyle presented the revisions to the 5 Year Plan.  She stated that the revisions to this plan were made using the NMSBVI Facility Condition and Accessibility Study completed by Dekker/Perich/Sabatini in FY08, the 3DI study completed through HED and a preliminary deficiencies list created in collaboration with Public Schools Finance Authority (PSFA).  She stated that the 5 Year Plan is revised yearly with revisions being presented to the board as they occur.  Revisions are necessary as we finish a project that is listed on the plan and we identify a project that needs to be added to the plan, or the priority of the projects changes.  She stated that we realize that there is no capital project money available through 
the legislature at this time, however it is important that we keep this plan current so that when funds do become available we are in a position to obtain the funding necessary to address a project from the plan.  She stated that once approved by the Board of Regents this 5 Year Plan Revision will be submitted to NM Higher Education Department.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 5 Year Plan Revision, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Architectural Services Contract Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to award the Architectural Services Contract to Dekker/Perich/Sabatini of Albuquerque, New Mexico for design work of the NMSBVI Campus-Wide Deficiencies Upgrades project.  On May 30, 2010 the RFP solicitation for Architectural Services was advertised in the Alamogordo Daily News, Albuquerque Journal and Las Cruces Sun News.  As a result of the RFP advertisement, twenty-three (23) architectural firms requested a copy of the RFP.  All firms were from within the State with the exception of one based in Phoenix.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, June 22, 2010 at 10:00 a.m., Mountain Time.  At closing seven (7) proposals were received.  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposals was conducted by an evaluation committee comprised of members of the Facilities Committee.  Proposals were evaluated using the criteria guidelines set forth by State of New Mexico Procurement Policy, NMSA 13-1-120.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to award the contract for Architectural Services for NMSBVI Campus-Wide Deficiencies Upgrades to Dekker/Perich/Sabatini of Albuquerque, New Mexico, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J.
Revision to Student/Parent Handbook.

Danette Fuller presented the Student/Parent Handbook for the 2010-2011 school year for approval.  She stated that a thorough review of this document was conducted and the content was revised to reflect current Board policy and school practice.  She stated that we continue to revise the content of the handbook to ensure that it is informative without being too wordy.  She reviewed the significant changes that were made to the handbook.  President McAninch suggested that when the parent newsletters are sent out periodically during the school year that a section of the newsletter be dedicated to a review of different portions of the student/parent handbook.  This will help in our efforts to get the parents/guardians to review the handbook contents, and can be a reminder of the policies throughout the year.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the handbook is made available to the students in Braille.  Danette Fuller stated that the handbook is produced in Braille and print and can be reproduced in large print if needed.  She stated that the parents/guardians are provided with the handbook during registration.  The students are then given their own copies when they arrive on campus at the beginning of the school year.  The handbook is reviewed at an assembly with all students present.  The teachers also review the handbook during the first week of school.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the parents/guardians have to sign a form stating that they have read and understand the contents of the handbook.  Danette Fuller stated that they are required to sign and return the form to the school, and the form is then placed in the student record.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to the Student/Parent Handbook for the 2010-2011 school year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
Revision to Staff Handbook.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Staff Handbook for the 2010-2011 school year for approval.  She stated that a thorough review of this document was conducted and the content was revised to reflect current Board policy and school practice.  She reviewed the significant changes that were made to the handbook.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to the Staff Handbook for the 2010-2011 school year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


L.
Psychological Services Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to award the Professional Services Contract for Psychological Services to Robert Mayfield, PhD for the contract period August 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a total contract amount of $12,608.26.  The current Professional Services Contract between Robert Mayfield, PhD and NMSBVI expired on June 30, 2010.  Under the terms of the NM Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-50, this contract may be extended annually for a total period not to exceed four years of professional services without the requirement of a new RFP solicitation.  If approved by the Board this will be the third year of service provided by Dr. Mayfield.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the Psychological Services professional services contract with Robert Mayfield, PhD, for the contract period August 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011, at a total contract amount of $12,608.26, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


M.
Land Adjacent to the ECP.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the land lease on the 7 acres adjacent to the ECP has been turned over to Titan Development.  They asked to meet with her, and during that meeting Titan Development indicated that they have plans to build a two story office building on the site.  They had someone interested in the office building, but that had fallen through.  This led them to do some thinking about developing that site.  She stated that she indicated to Titan Development that it has always been NMSBVI’s intention to find someone who would purchase the land for NMSBVI so that it would be available to use when future program growth requires addition to our facility.  She informed Titan Development that NMSBVI is interested in entering into dialog about the 7 acres so that we do not “land lock” our current facility which would negate any future growth.  She stated that she wanted to bring this issue back to the Board because development of that property is moving forward.  She asked if the Board wanted NMSBVI to explore the purchase cost of all or part of the 7 acres.  She stated that the last time that she checked into this issue the 7 acres would cost approximately $1.5 million to purchase.  She stated that she does not know what the wishes of the Board would be on this issue, but felt that it was important that the Board be aware that the land will be developed once Titan Development finds a customer for the site, and that development could eliminate any possibility for future site expansion by NMSBVI.  President McAninch stated that she feels that it would be beneficial to explore the purchase of all or part of the 7 acres.  This would at least provide a dollar figure to the Board so that it can be determined whether it is something that NMSBVI is in the position to pursue.  We would then need to determine what impact the purchase would have on our endowment fund and the possible future financial impact to NMSBVI.  The Board agreed that it would be beneficial to NMSBVI to explore the purchase of all or part of the 7 acres, put together an actuarial study on the impact to our endowment fund, and bring the information back to the Board during a future meeting.

N.
Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the Legislative Education Study Committee (LESC) is coming to the ECP campus in August and we will have an opportunity to address them with the needs of our school, or the needs of students who are blind.  This will be a 4 day meeting and will be attended by higher education representatives from around the state.  She asked the Board if there were any particular topics that they would like for her to present to the LESC.  The LESC is the body that makes all of the educational recommendations to the state legislature.  They are the most powerful body in the state related to education.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the LESC definitely needs to be aware of the issues that were covered during the task force meetings on July 15th.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is wondering if there are any specific issues relating to NMSBVI.  Christine Hall stated that they need to be made aware of the growing population of children with blindness/visual impairments within our state.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she believes that the growing population is going to require the addition of programs and staffing for NMSBVI.  This is going to be a large education cost if we want to maintain the same standard of service that we currently provide.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she also feels that it is important that NMSBVI be able to keep up with the latest technology.  Our students need to have access to that technology and receive training in the use of the latest technology.  President McAninch stated that LESC should be made aware of our Low Vision Clinics, how successful they have been, and how they will need to continue to grow to remain effective.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will also ensure that she pushes the residential campuses vital role and how it helps to meet the needs of the students statewide.  She stated that she feels it is important that they understand that the residential campus is viable. Christine Hall stated that she is concerned that there may still be talk about consolidating the New Mexico School for the Blind & Visually Impaired and the New Mexico School for the Deaf.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she can certainly address that issue with LESC so that they understand that that is not a consolidation that would benefit the deaf or the blind students in the State of New Mexico.   Caroline Benavidez stated that we also need to stress that our students need to have a continuum of service.  

O.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Board with an update on the current capital projects, including: Jack Hall Renovations; Natatorium; Garrett Chiller; Central Receiving Roof Replacement; Roof Replacement in Maintenance Garage Shop Area; and ECP Property Line Fence and Gates.  
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents has been moved from September 16, 2010 to Thursday, September 9, 2010 at the Alamogordo Residential Campus.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – May & June 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – May & June 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:20 p.m., Friday, July 16, 2010.
(Approved 9/9/10)



(Approved 9/9/10)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President
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